Moscow Food Co-op Monthly Board of Directors’ Meeting
Tuesday, November 13, 2012, 6:00 pm
Present: Colette DePhelps, Andrika Kuhle, Bill London, Kurt Obermayr, Tammy Parker (Board); Joan McDougall, Theresa Nuhn, and Deb Reynolds (GM Team); Kay Keskinen (Facilitator); Joan Rutkowski (BOD Administrative Assistant) 
Absent:
Guests: no guests
CHECK IN
MEMBER FORUM
No members were present

STUDY AND ENGAGEMENT: Board Elections and Orientation Manual
Andrika shared information about how past Board elections have been conducted; the Elections Committee is beginning to plan the 2013 elections.

· The elections committee usually convenes around or after the beginning of the year. The committee has always consisted of a few Board members, outreach staff, and two or three at-large members (last year’s at-large members were Donna Mills, Tim Nowell-Smith, and Laurene Sorenson). The committee ensures that the process in on track.

· The date for when Board application packets will be available is published in the Co-op newsletter.

· The committee has an important role in determining the eligibility of those interested in being on the Board. If the committee is not able to determine a person’s eligibility, committee members can bring the question to the entire Board. The Board should be sure to review Policy D9 for guidelines regarding eligibility for the Board and to better understand the restrictions on those who have financial dependence upon a Co-op competitor. Disclosure is an important as part of the application process.

The Elections Committee presents the list of eligible and ineligible applicants at the January Board meeting, and a majority +1 vote is needed to approve the eligibility judgment. Committee members may seek input from Human Resources regarding former staff members who apply for Board positions.

· In the past, after prospective Board members turned in their applications, Kimberly Vincent (as part of the Professional Development Committee) would run an orientation session so candidates could learn and ask questions about their responsibilities. Andrika suggested that the Professional Development Committee help with the orientation this year.
Action: The Professional Development Committee will help with the orientation of this year’s Board candidates/applicants.
· The Elections Committee puts a lot of work into the candidate forum. Laurene facilitated the 2012 forum. The committee was advised to not have the forum on Valentine’s Day.

· Last year’s ballot process was different from previous years, and Andrika noted that it worked well. Instead of having volunteers distribute ballots from a table in the Co-op, staff distributed ballots from the customer service desk. They checked the membership status of anyone wanting a ballot, and anyone who was eligible to vote was given a ballot imprinted with a seal and numbered to match the ballot to a secure list of names.

Joseph Erhard-Hudson, who was the IT Manager last year, helped create the list of eligible members. He also has feedback on how to ensure that applicants’ memberships are current. The Elections Committee should consult him and bring the new IT Manager, Joe Gilmore, into the process when appropriate.

· An announcement is needed to alert customers to when they will need to join or renew their membership in order to be eligible to vote. There has to be a cut-off date for joining and renewing to allow for the time it takes to create the eligibility list (usually at the end of January or early February).

Action: The Elections Committee will establish a cut-off date for when new/renewed memberships qualify someone to vote in the 2013 Board election.
· Kay Keskinen ensured the security of the cast ballots and fielded absentee/mail-in ballots. Voting closed at a particular time, and Kay and others counted the ballots in the deli seating area so that the process was visible. Results were announced and posted. Kay emphasized the need to do everything in public to be fair and to demonstrate the fairness.

The voting window is usually one week. Ballots are anonymous to those who count them. There is a master list in which member names are numbered and those numbers are on the ballots; completed ballots are never matched up with the master list unless doing so is needed to resolve an issue. The master list is locked up every night. In the past, ballots were counted daily and placed in a sealed envelope until the final day of the election, when they were tallied; there was a separate count for mail-ins. The only ballots counted are those with the validating seal and number. Many more ballots could be printed than are counted as people sometimes fail or forget to vote. 

Bill wondered about the necessity of having the vote last seven days and whether there are records of how many votes usually come in per day. He was told that votes came in every day and the week-long window worked well for members.

· Historically, the Portland training, which new Board members attend, happens before the new members’ first Board meeting. The training is usually in March; this year’s date is unknown, but will likely be in late March.

Action: The Professional Development Committee will find out the date of the Portland training for the new Board members.

Kurt noted the need to institutionalize the details for how to run a Board election. Andrika said there are many orientation documents on the Board Wiki site, and Joan noted that the 2012 application packet for prospective Board members is in the shared Dropbox.

Action: Anyone who has contact information for people who have helped with a Board election should email that information, along with suggestions about the application process, to Kurt.
Action: Joan will email the 2012 Board of Directors Application Packet to Bill and Kurt.
CONSENT AGENDA
Minutes: Motion to accept the October minutes as amended, seconded, passed 5-0
· Change “momentary” to “short-term”
· Change sentence in Participating Member section to “Lida may have been referring to a person who was a volunteer in grocery and is now employed by the Co-op.”

· Change “between” to “among”

GM Compliance Report:

Policy B3: Communication and Counsel
This policy requires the GM to report on events and trends affecting store performance and stability.

Clarifications: The second power outage was on October 13th, not the 20th. It resulted from a fire in a nearby/neighborhood transformer that serves the Co-op.
Motion to accept B3 and find it in compliance, seconded, passed 4-0-1
BRIEF ANNOUNCEMENTS AND ACTION ITEM FOLLOW-UP
Action: The Policy and Bylaw Committee (Kurt) will develop language about insurance and liability for either the B or D section of the policy manual. Nov: In progress
Action: At the end of the year, the Vice President and Deb will collaborate on developing the BOD budget. They will then bring a draft budget back to the BOD for review. Nov: In progress; date scheduled after Thanksgiving.
Action: The Professional Development Committee will brainstorm and coordinate with the management team to consider ways to connect board and management. This could include having dinner presentations. Nov: In progress; still need to brainstorm.
Action: The Executive Committee will explore what direct inspection of the GM means and looks like. Nov: Now a Board action item; in progress.
Action: Joan R. will put the draft Strategic Initiatives Committee Charter on the Jan. agenda. Nov: Will do in early Jan.
Action: The Membership Engagement Committee will determine what should be on the bulletin board for Joan R. to execute. Nov: Committee hasn’t addressed yet
Action:  The Policy and Bylaw Committee will create clarifying language regarding Board responsibilities, participation, and the process by which attendance is documented and excused. Nov: on November committee meeting agenda
Action: Theresa will follow up with the survey administrator to clarify that all data is desired for storage/backup in case further analysis is desired. Original inquiry: obtain a copy of the most recent data and inquire whether the 2013 survey data could be stored for one year after the report is provided to the Co-op.  Nov: Done. Yes, administrator will do this
Action:  Theresa will work with Sarah to update the Participating Member program information to accurately reflect that some volunteer positions are awarded discounts based on hours worked and others are awarded a flat discount rate based on the volunteer job. Nov: Done
Action: Joan will put patronage dividends on the January agenda for Study and Engagement. Nov: Will do

Action: Deb will compile a timeline for the December meeting showing when the Co-op’s loans are due. This will shape when the accountant, Jim Pilcher, and the NCGA will be consulted for perspective on paying off debt. Nov: Done; Joan will revise this item so it becomes about getting the topic on agenda
Action: Deb will add Study and Engagement balance sheet and ratio information to the Finance 101 section of the Board Orientation Manual and will send the information to Joan for placement in the manual. Nov: Done
Action: Joan R. will send Bill London Deb’s Study & Engagement information distributed at the October meeting. Nov: Done
Action: Theresa will send the Board the policy for staff expense reimbursement. Nov: Done
Action: The Vice President and Deb will research industry standards and suggestions regarding the frequency of formal audits and then pass that information to the Policy and Bylaw Committee for inclusion in policy. Nov: In progress
Action: Joan R. will update and redistribute the policy manual. Nov: will send after her own review of style. Nov: Content updated and reviewed; Joan will review for style before sending
Action: The Participating Member program will be put on the December retreat agenda. Nov: Done
Action: The GM team will recommend to Kurt staff members for the election committee. Nov: Done 
Action: Kurt will use GM team info to set up an elections committee meeting and let Tiffany Harms know how many volunteers are needed for the committee. Progress will be reported at the November Board meeting. Nov: In progress
CONFIRM AGENDA
Remove elections agenda item (talked about during Study and Engagement).
BUSINESS AGENDA
GM Financial Report/GM Update (report):
Deb clarified when summer sales typically rise and fall. (September 2012 was down from August 2012.) It is not unusual to see September lower than August. August sales are usually greater than July’s sales. Monthly sales also are affected by how many weekends each month has, which then affects comparisons (sometimes there are four weekends in a month; sometimes there are five weekends).

Colette said she would like to see the number of Participating Members and their total hours included in the monthly GM reports, perhaps in B3, especially since revised policy now establishes a goal (currently 2%) for the percentage of members who are Participating Members. Deb said this information would be easy to report.
Action: In December, the GM will begin including the number/percentage of Participating Members and their total hours in the B3 policy report.
Action: The GM Team will bring a year-to-date Participating Member report to the Dec. retreat.
The Co-op pays around $10,000 a month on the Adaama loan.

Deb reported that the Wheatberries space is for sale. Also, space near the new Maialina restaurant has a “for lease” sign posted. The Board supported Deb’s efforts to learn more about those spaces as part of a broader desire to explore a variety of avenues for acquiring equipment and space for either the bakery or Co-op classes. Board members were encouraged to send Deb any questions they would like her to pursue in these conversations.

Action: Colette and Andrika will consider whether the Spring retreat would be a good time to address financial ratio goals.
Motion to accept financial reports as in compliance, seconded, passed 5-0
BOD Resignations and Appointments (report/discussion):
Colette formally accepted Donal Wilkinson’s resignation from Board.
Action: Colette will forward resignations to Joan R. for filing in the Board’s locked file cabinet.

Action: Colette will consult Kimberly Vincent regarding the location of the second post office box key.

Given Kimberly’s recent resignation for health and work reasons and Donal’s resignation, Colette asked the Board what it should do with the open seats. The options are to appoint people to fill the vacancies or leave the vacancies open to be filled through the Board elections.
Bill said he felt it would not be fair to give a seat to someone when there is a short amount of time before the election because this would give that person an incumbent advantage when running for election. There was general agreement about this, and the Board briefly discussed whether there would be enough candidates to fill the two vacancies and the upcoming opening. Based on recent history, the consensus is that this is not a concern.
Andrika said that after much thought, she also came to the conclusion that it does not make sense to fill the vacancies with elections approaching, especially since it can take about two months to get someone seated by appointment. She added that she does not want the Board to give the appearance that it is, by design, a small group making big decisions.
The facilitator, Kay Keskinen, reminded the group that with their current size, it will take all five of the current members to change policy because policy changes require majority +1 for approval, and the count factors in the two vacant seats. 
Motion to leave open seats vacant to be filled through the 2013 elections process, seconded, passed 5-0
Committee Assignments (discussion):
The Board updated committee assignments. Once new Board members are elected, committee membership will increase. For now, the assignments are:
Member Engagement: Bill

Elections: Kurt (chair) and Bill
Policy and Bylaw: Tammy and Kurt
Professional Development: Andrika (chair) and Tammy

Strategic Initiatives: Green Commerce, Tammy; Education and Outreach, Andrika

Executive Committee:  Colette and Andrika

General Manager Search Update (report):
Colette reported on the status of the GM hiring process. The staff feedback form was modified so that managers would not be asked to recommend whom they would like to see become the new General Manager; they are asked to provide specific feedback about each of the three candidates: Deb Reynolds, Melinda Schab, and Brennus Moody. Colette said the Board plans to make its decision on Friday, November 16th, which is the day after the GM candidate forum. 
December Retreat Agenda (discussion):
Andrika referred to the draft agenda provided in the agenda packet. Holly O’Neil, who has worked with the Board before, will be facilitating. Andrika asked for feedback on the agenda items and the order of the items. The Board added two items to the agenda:
· How to strengthen communication between the Board and staff members.
· Financial planning: How to ensure that the Board is fully aware of needs within the store. Review plan for long-term infrastructure needs and the Board’s role with that plan.
Bill said he would like the agenda items regarding Board and staff communication and Board expansion to involve considering having one of the Board seats set aside for a staff member.

Kurt suggested having the discussion about the Code of Conduct on Sunday, because it seems to be a topic that does not require Holly’s facilitation.

Joan R. will be present most of the time to take notes. It was agreed that while transparency about retreat discussions is important, there may be times in which confidentiality is needed in order to have open and productive conversation with the new GM. Discussions related to personnel can’t and won’t be recorded in the notes. It is important that the notes convey the exploratory nature of the conversations and that important decisions are not being made.
The Board will let GM Team members know if/when they should attend the retreat for any particular topics.
BOARD ASSIGNMENTS AND MEETING REVIEW
The January article assignment was changed from “Strategic Initiatives” to “Board Elections” and “Board Retreat.” Andrika and Tammy will be at December’s Breakfast with Board and the topic will be Board Elections. The tentative plan for the January BWB is for Kurt and Colette to discuss the Retreat and the February topic will likely be Board Elections.
No executive session scheduled.
Meeting adjourned at 7:49 p.m.
Notes taken by Joan Rutkowski
The next meeting will be Tuesday, December 11th, at 6 p.m. (with dinner beginning at 5:30 p.m.) in the Fiske Room of the 1912 Center.
Signature of the Board President
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